
Schedule of Meeting Times: 
 WKAC 1080 AM Sunday 7:30 AM 
  Speaker, Robert Emerson 
 Study Sunday 10:00 AM 
 Worship Sunday 11:00 AM 
 Worship Sunday 5:00 PM 
  Singing every 2nd Sunday evening 
 Study Wednesday 7:00 PM 
Preacher / bulletin editor: Kris Vilander 
Phone: (256) 472-1941 (Temporary) 
E-mail: kris@haysmillchurchofchrist.org 
Website: www.haysmillchurchofchrist.org 

Servants during June: 
Songleader: David (2), Chandler (9), 

Dwight (16), Stanley (23), Larry (30)  
Reading: Mike 
Announcements: Stanley 
Communion: Buddy, Robert, Marty, 

David 
Wednesday Lesson: Stanley (5), Kris (12), 

Mike (19), Larry (26) 

Lawn Mowing (week starting): 
Robert (2), Larry (9),Kris (16), Billy 
(23),Marty (30) 

Singing: The Vilander’s (23) 
Area Meetings: Hughes Road (15-

21); Isbell (16-19); Tri-Cities (16-
21); Helton Dr (23-26); 
Underwood Heights (Florence, 
23-28); Truth Lectures (24-27) 

 
Hays Mill church of Christ 
21705 Hays Mill Road 
Elkmont, AL 35620 

Won’t you come 
study the word of 

God with us? 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 “Examine everything carefully…”—1 Thessalonians 5:21 NASB 
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Emphasizing the Basics 
By Roger Hillis 

 
If the Lord’s church is to survive and 

prosper, it must never depart from the 
basics of the gospel. 

A wise and experienced elder once 
told me, “I’ve never known a church to 
grow that didn’t emphasize the basics. 
If a church is struggling, they just need 
to get back to first principles and preach 
them like the people have never heard 
them before.” That was good advice. 

If Christians do not have a basic 
understanding of the elementary 
principles of the gospel, they have no 
solid foundation on which to build and 
grow. One of Christ’s parables spoke of 
the need of making certain that we 
build on the right foundation,  
Mt 7:24-27. That reminds us of the 
importance of teaching some of the 
same lessons over and over again. 

There are several reasons for this. 
First, there are always young 

people growing up who have heard 
these lessons from the time of their 
birth. But, at a very young age, most of 
these studies do not sink in. At some 
point (and really, only God knows when 

it will be), a lesson that young people 
have heard numerous times finally 
takes hold and they understand an 
important truth for the very first time. 
We should never assume that our 
young people know and understand 
Bible subjects just because we know 
they have heard them before. 

Secondly, we can never be sure 
when a visitor will show up and, 
perhaps, hear a vital Bible lesson at a 
crucial time in his life. It may be the first 
and only time that person will ever have 
the opportunity to understand an 
important doctrinal point, which could 
make the difference in his eternal 
destiny. That’s also why we should 
make certain to explain the plan of 
salvation during a lesson every time. 
You just don’t know who may be 
listening carefully and seriously 
considering obedience. He might have 
listened many times in the past, have 
done nothing about what he was 
learning, and still be receptive this time. 

Also, we must not assume that our 
older members (not in age, necessarily, 



but those who have been around a 
while) can always remember everything 
they’ve ever heard. It might have been 
a long time since they have studied a 
particular subject, or they might be 
aware of the truth but not know where 
the verses are that teach that truth. It is 
always helpful to be reminded of things 
we know to be true so that our 
convictions are deep and not easily 
shaken. These things help to mature 
and stabilize us spiritually “till we all 
come to the unit of the faith and the 
knowledge of the son of God, to a 
perfect man, to the measure of the 
stature of the fullness of Christ; that we 
should no longer be children, tossed to 
and fro and carried about with every 
wind of doctrine, by the trickery of 
men, in the cunning craftiness by which 
they lie in wait to deceive,”  
Eph 4:13,14. 

There will be certain subjects that 
we will never outgrow. We must never 
be afraid to preach lessons that 
members have heard many times. 

When someone has been a Christian for 
several years, there is almost no way to 
preach something new to him. As 
people have said, “If it’s new, it isn’t 
true; and if it’s true, it isn’t new.” No 
matter how much “strong meat” of the 
word people can handle, those who are 
the most mature spiritually will never 
grow tired of hearing these basic 
principles of truth, because they know 
how important they are. They love all 
truth and do not have to be entertained 
with “some new thing” all the time. 

“For though by this time you ought 
to be teachers, you need someone to 
teach you again the first principles of 
the oracles of God; and you have come 
to need milk and not solid food,”  
Heb 5:12. 

If people are not growing 
spiritually, if the church is struggling 
with carnality and division, if souls are 
not being saved, look first at the 
preaching. Maybe we need to just get 
back to the basics. 

 

 

By Bill Hall 
 

Jesus Christ had a deep appreciation 
for simple things. His teaching was 
profound, but always simple. He reached 
the hearts of His hearers, not with high-
sounding philosophical jargon, but with 
illustrations and “to the point” teaching. 
He could see in a farmer sowing his seed, 
or a lily showing forth its beauty, or a 
shepherd leaving his flock to seek one lost 
sheep, or a loving father welcoming a 
wayward son, a lesson that could teach 

some spiritual truth.  

His apostles were chosen from the 
humble class. He could appreciate 
people, not for what they possessed, but 
for what they were; and, in some cases, 
not for what they were, but for what they 
could become. He recognized true 
quality, and true quality is often found in 
the simple and humble.  

The worship He ordained was simple 
in nature. “Now on the first day of the 
week, when the disciples came together 
to break bread, Paul… spoke to them…” 
Acts 20:7. Even the poorest could 
worship, for all that was required of a 
material nature was a little bread and 
fruit of the vine. Those of little talent 
could worship, for God was listening in 
view of the heart rather than the beauty 
of the voice.  

He authorized a simple organization 
for His church, with each congregation 
appointing its own bishops and deacons, 
Phil 1:1. There were no denominational 
associations, conferences, or synods. 
There were no inter-church organizations 
or societies. Yet, through the simple 
organization given the church by the 
Lord, the world of the first century was 
thoroughly evangelized and the needy 
among them provided for. The Lord knew 
that success in His work would not be 
brought about through complexity of 
organization, but through dedication, 
faith, and commitment on the part of His 
followers. We make a terrible mistake 
when we try to substitute the former for 
the latter.  

Why this simplicity? “That no flesh 
should glory in His presence,”  
1 Cor 1:29. The complex systems which 
men devise tend to bring glory to 
themselves rather than to God.  

To return to the simplicity which our 
Lord ordained might not be impressive to 
the worldly-minded, but, then, Jesus 
Himself is not very impressive to the 
worldly-minded. Besides, our purpose is 
not to impress the worldly-minded, but 
to please God and bow in submission to 
His will. Let us do away with our super 
projects and complex systems. Let us 
learn to appreciate simple teaching and 
simple ways. Above all, let us learn to 
appreciate Bible teaching and Bible ways.  

We like the following quote from Ed 
Harrell: “How foolish we are to think that 
God will be impressed with our voices 
when we sing; after all, He hears the 
angels sing! How foolish to think He will 
be impressed with our cathedrals; 
remember, He made the Grand Canyon!” 
What He is seeking for is a heart that is 
pure, loving, and obedient to His will. And 
that’s simple. 

—via Two Men: Articles on Practical 
Christian Living, pp65-66  

Both this morning and evening, Adam Kendall-Ball (recently come from 
preaching in South Africa) will be preaching in Kris’ place (Kris is finding it 

difficult to speak). We are grateful for his ability and efforts—may God bless 
him as he looks for a congregation with whom to work regularly!

 Remember in Prayer  
 

Please pray for Cindy Vilander as her 
medication is changed to manage her 
facial pain, and continue to pray for 
Bernice Osburn and Bob Broadus; as well 
as for Mickey Bates, and John Beckman. 

Remember Ruth Black and 
Madelene Britnell, both in nursing 
homes; and pray always for Lois Adams, 
Carolyn Dennis, Tim and Dot Hice, Polly 
McNatt, and Hazel Teeples. 


